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The Evergreen State College

Memo

May 9, 2000

To:  Faculty and Provost

From: Narrative Evaluation DTF ( Matt Smith, Chair,  Don Bantz,  Lowell Brady, Gary Burris, Doranne Crable, Jeanne Hahn, Patrick Hill, Dave Hitchens, Steve Hunter, Judy Huntley,  Jackie McClure, Larry Mosqueda, Gil Salcedo, Pete Sinclair, Sam Schrager, Julie Slone, Kirk Thompson, Pam Udovich,  Jude Van Buren,  Victoria Wakefield, Sharon Wales)

Charge: The Narrative Evaluation DTF was charged to take a look at the our present evaluation practices, to review the rationale for the use of narrative evaluations, to asses the value of narrative evaluations, and assess and recommend solutions for “problems” with narrative evaluations.  Problems ranged from the acceptability of our transcripts, to their textual quality, accuracy, and utility, to the clerical and procedural issues, and to the quality of evaluation conferences. We were not asked, nor did we find it necessary, to consider abolishing the narrative evaluation system.

Findings: We determined that the rationale for narrative evaluations remains strong both in terms of internal criteria built around the five foci and in terms of the potential value of these transcripts for external audiences.  We determined that the fundamental tension between the use of narrative evaluations for developmental purposes and the use of narrative evaluations to account for student learning for outside audiences remained a critical issue.  We found a very common pattern of overly long, disjointed evaluations, the effect of which was to make transcripts tedious to read and not especially informative about students' actual achievement. Finally we found a tendency for evaluation conferences to focus on editing rather than serious discussions of student work and development. Our conclusions are in some ways very simple. First, we need to reinvigorate the evaluation process by focusing it for the most part more explicitly and fully on the process of preparing for and engaging in an evaluation conference. By building the process of evaluation more clearly into the process of teaching and seeing its direct linkage to student advising and choice-making, we can improve the quality of student learning at Evergreen.  Second, we need to make our transcript document readable and manageable by external readers. To do this we propose shortening the document, focusing more clearly on student capacities, and giving the transcript document a clearer audience and voice. 

Changes to the Faculty Handbook:

I).

Section 4.300 (12) of the Handbook currently sets out a sizable list of

criteria for evaluation of faculty and reappointment of faculty. Subsection (b), Meeting Commitments, includes such items as:

3. Writing an evaluation of each faculty teaching colleague at the end of each program and a self-evaluation by the end of each academic year ...

4. Writing an evaluation on time for each student for whom one has agreed to write an evaluation at the end of each quarter.

We propose to add the following item to this section: 

"Meeting at the end of each quarter for an evaluation conference with each student in one's seminar that quarter."

II).

We propose amending Section 7.620, Evaluation Writing, as follows -  cutting the strikeouts and adding those in italics.  

Student self-evaluations:

In 1987 the faculty voted to require that all students go through a written self-evaluation process in their academic programs. This is beneficial to the student for several reasons--perhaps the most important is the introspection which the process itself encourages for the student. Students are required to submit a written self-evaluation to their program faculty by the last day of the evaluation week of the quarter in which a program ends or the student leaves the program. Students on full-time individual contracts or internships are required to file a self-evaluation with the Registrar as part of their transcript evaluation for that work. Faculty in other programs may require students to file a formal self-evaluation with the Registrar as a condition of receiving credit in a program, but they must   Program faculty are to determine explicitly and  notify students of this requirement explicitly at the beginning of the program.  , regarding whether or not student self-evaluations will be a part of the permanent student transcript.  Students new to Evergreen should receive some instruction in writing their first self-evaluations. Finally, the 1987 vote abolished the requirement of a faculty signature on student self-evaluations.
Summative self-evaluations: Students may choose, when applying for graduate school, graduating, or leaving the college, to add a summative self-evaluation, not to exceed three pages to their transcript. Students must arrange with a faculty member to assist with the writing of this document and to sign off on the final evaluation. This document must be added no later than one quarter after graduating or taking leave of the college. When a summative self-evaluation is included, the student’s transcript will consist of:

a.
Explanation of TESC transcripts

b.
Cover page for individual student

c.
Student summative self-evaluation (at student option)

d.
Programs (in order of most recent to earliest):

i.
Program description

ii. Faculty evaluation

iii. Program-by-program students self-evaluations

Recommendations: We hope to promote two interrelated reforms in the way we do evaluations and the products we produce. 

· First, we hope to promote the process of evaluation, of student reflection on their learning, and of faculty reflection, judgment and advice.  
· Second, we hope to promote a newer, briefer kind of transcript evaluation, still based on narrative texts and evaluation conferences, taking less work and generating a more concise document. The fundamental nature of the change we are suggesting for final evaluations is that final evaluations move from being descriptions of process to records of accomplishment.

Recommendation #1, Summer Workshop and Planning Time: Our first proposal is to fund an opportunity for program planning of evaluation activities as summer workshops next year. Such workshops would center on developing program plans that self-consciously include processes of evaluation as a part of learning and advising. Because the DTF does not believe that assessment is independent of the specific tasks undertaken, these workshops are essentially program planning time which will allow faculty to both develop exciting programs and effective means of assessing student achievement and providing relevant response to student work.  We hope that these workshops can do two things. First, they can try out a number of schemes for evaluation that might provide models for doing this work more thoughtfully and more simply.  Second, these programs would be committed to trying to develop final transcript evaluations and program descriptions that conform a nearly as possible to the rules outlined below. We hope that by planning and thinking about how these documents can be written we can help develop some ways to simplify and speed the task.  These models of evaluation process and practices would be made widely available across campus.

Recommendation #2, Evaluation Procedures and Guidelines: The following are a series of guidelines for evaluation processes and some explicit requirements for the process. Those items which are requirements or explicit changes in policy are italicized. 

 I.
FULL-TIME, HALF-TIME, AND GRADUATE CORE PROGRAMS

A. Evaluation conferences: Faculty-student evaluation conferences are required.  They perform an educational function by placing the student learner (not the course or program or syllabus) at the center of the educational process.

1. Informal/in-house evaluation conferences occur at least once each quarter, in programs lasting longer than a quarter. At the end of the quarter conference the student, and his or her subsequent seminar leaders, should receive a written document to remember and reflect upon when proceeding with the program and writing final evaluations.  There is no form for this - letters, checklists, grids; whatever the faculty team agrees on. The informal/in-house evaluation must be brief enough to be useful, normally no more than a page.  The student gets a copy, and a copy goes to the student’s new seminar leader, if students change seminars.  

2. Formal/final evaluation conferences are held at the end of the program, or when the student leaves the program.  The documents used in formal/final conferences are consequential because they are destined for the student’s transcript.  (If the student is located off-campus, the conference can take place by phone, mail, or e-mail.)

B.
Formal faculty evaluation of students: Faculty are to submit promptly a program description and evaluation of student work in a language addressed to schools and employers, saying what the student has learned and accomplished, in substantive terms. The evaluations should be made of the student’s work in its entirety rather than quarter by quarter. The program descriptions should be written of the work of the program in its entirety rather than quarter by quarter. The combined length of the description and evaluation should not exceed one page per quarter.  For year-long programs, a one-page description and a one-page evaluation will usually be sufficient. An evaluation written in substantive terms does not simply list the learning activities (e.g., seminar participation, journal-keeping) that the student undertook; rather, it says what the student understood and can do, and it is clear about the student’s level of expertise in the subject matter.  The evaluation ought to be a coherent statement of the student’s level of performance at the end of the program.  It should not, therefore, consist of a series of statements written by different faculty members in different quarters and then strung together. Instead it should focus primarily on the major work/project/accomplishment of the student. Letters of recommendation, not the transcript, are the appropriate place for more detailed discussions of student work.  Neither grades, nor a few adjectives that stand for grades, nor checklists, nor grids, constitute a narrative evaluation.   In so far as possible faculty evaluations should be written by a single author whose audience is external employers or graduate schools. Faculty teams may elect to all sign formal evaluations from a program, in order to deal with the perceived authority problems that might emerge from having a team member describing work significantly outside his/her field of expertise. Faculty may opt to include the program description and evaluation in the evaluation document and may use this structure to adjust program descriptions to actual work undertaken in programs with discrete modular components.  The registrar will informally monitor evaluations and notify the deans of patterns of evaluations that tend to disregard these expectations by faculty member or program teams.  Deans will be expected to informally consult and review the evaluations with the faculty member or team.

C.  Student self-evaluations: The policy and procedures for self-evaluations are modified only slightly as above. As the thrust of this report is to develop concise easily understandable transcripts, students should be encouraged to keep their evaluations short and to the point.

II. PART-TIME  COURSES (under 8 units per course): Evaluation conferences and student self-evaluations are required, or not required, at the discretion of the faculty member.  The faculty evaluation should consist of no more than one half page, containing both the program description and an evaluation of the student.    

III. CONTRACTS AND INTERNSHIPS:

 Individual contract forms should be eliminated as transcript documents, although they should be retained as registration documents.  At the end of the quarter the faculty and student must develop a description of the work completed (equivalent to a program description), which will be a part of the faculty evaluation. A single evaluation (normally one page per quarter) covering both description and evaluation of the work done in a contract will be substituted for the contract agreement and faculty evaluation. Student transcript self evaluations will be required for contract work.  

Internship contracts, because they contain important information about the organization and supervisors as well as a good general description of work undertaken, will be retained as a transcript document.   Brief field supervisor's letters on organization letterhead may be included in the transcript or faculty may appropriately quote field supervisor's letters as a part of their one page evaluation of the student's work. Academic Advising should include a one-page limit on field supervisor's letters in their negotiations with field sites. Student transcript self evaluations will be required for internship work.

OR

Forms for individual contracts and internships should be eliminated as transcript documents, although they should be retained as registration documents.  At the end of the quarter the faculty and student must develop a description of the work completed (equivalent to a program description), which will be a part of the faculty evaluation. A single evaluation (normally one page per quarter) covering both description and evaluation of the work done in the contract or internship will be substituted for the current form and faculty evaluation. Brief field supervisor's letters on organization letterhead may be included in the transcript or faculty may appropriately quote a field supervisor's letter and include contact information for the field supervisor as a part of their one page evaluation of the student's work. Academic Advising should include a one-page limit on field supervisor's letters in their negotiations with field sites.  Student transcript self evaluations are required for internship and contract work.
III.
STUDENT EVALUATIONS OF FACULTY: No change
